New Forest National Park Authority

North East Parishes

Issue No. 2

1. PERSONAL REPORT.  I first reported to parish councils last March when I gave a background to events leading up to the creation of the National Park and the Authority. As a parish council member of the Authority, it is my intention to continue making regular short reports to the North East Parishes on the activities of the New Forest National Park Authority and related matters.  This is not an official NFNPA document, any views expressed are my own and any errors are my responsibility.

2. OFFICIAL INFORMATION.  The NFNPA issues a regular update document, available on request and information is displayed on the official web site www.newforestnpa.gov.uk .  Information from these sources should be used for any official purposes and not any other source.

3. FIRST MEETING.  The Inaugural Meeting of the NPA took place on Monday 11th April at the Lyndhurst Park Hotel, Lyndhurst.  All the members of the new authority were present and over a hundred members of the public including invited guests from throughout the Forest attended.  Much of the formal business was the necessary adoption of Standing Orders and a Code of Conduct.  The most significant item was the election of Ted Johnson as Chair and Mel Kendal as Deputy Chair.  There is no doubt that Ted, who has a wide experience as Chair of the New Forest Committee, is a very popular appointment.

4. THE CHAIR.  Ted’s work in the New Forest is well known, but few are aware of his in depth knowledge of the National Park movement as a whole.  He has enjoyed observer status at the Association of National Park Authorities for many years and is also involved with Europarc the body representing National Parks in Europe.  He is well equipped to lead us in these momentous early times.

5. DEPUTY CHAIR.  Mel Kendal is Leader of New Forest District Council and a member of Hampshire County Council.  He is well known locally for his work in the Forest.

6. MEMBERS.   Whilst the membership of the Authority comes from a wide variety of backgrounds, they share a considerable knowledge of the New Forest community.  The Secretary of State appointments are all local people, well respected in their particular field and their work within the Forest.

7. MEMBER TRAINING.  Members are undergoing intensive training to ensure that they are well equipped for the job in front of them.  This includes an induction course, local field trips and visits to other National Parks.  On 27th April we toured the boundary of the National Park, meeting Angie Hill of NFU and Ann Sevier of the Commoners Defence Association at North Gorley and Veronica Perry, chair of Wellow Parish Council and Philip Marshall of the National Trust at Canada Common.  Both meetings proved to be very instructive.  We continued down the Park boundary to Lepe Country Park where we were shown round by Charles Cuthbert of Hampshire County Council, before returning to Lyndhurst past the Beaulieu Road sales yard.  Future events will include meetings with the Verderers and the Forestry Commission.

8. SUSTAINABILITY.  A small party of members attended a workshop on sustainability at Harrogate.  We found it very useful in, amongst other topics, considering how to tackle the seemingly impossible problem of affordable housing, which is universal within the National Parks.  We learned a great deal about what is going on elsewhere and the difficulties that they have encountered.

9. NEW FOREST SHOW.  The New Forest National Park Authority will have a prominent stand at the New Forest Show.  Come and see us there. 

10. CHIEF EXECUTIVE AND OTHER STAFF.  There has been considerable interest in the important post of Chief Executive, with 73 people making an application.  It is hoped that an appointment will be made before the end of the month.  Other appointments will follow, but it is significant that the five staff previously employed by the New Forest Committee have transferred across to the Authority.  Amongst these is Maddy Jago, who has been appointed Director of Policy.

11. FUTURE MEETINGS OF THE AUTHORITY.  The Authority will meet monthly, with meetings alternating between mornings and evenings.  The next meeting will take place at 9.30am on Tuesday 17th May at the Balmer Lawn Hotel, Brockenhurst.  This is an open meeting, which members of the public are welcome to attend.  Further meetings, which will also be open, will be held at locations around the National Park.  Items for early consideration will include appointments, accommodation and planning matters.  No decisions have as yet been taken on any of these matters and indeed they have not yet been discussed by members.  Papers for meetings can be obtained on request by contacting enquiries@newforestnpa.gov.uk .  They will be put on the web site during the week before the meeting.

12. MEETINGS WITH PARISH COUNCILS.  Members will be available to speak to local bodies and interest groups.  I will be happy to do so, both to Parish Councils and to schools and bodies within the parishes.  Until we get further under way there will be only a limited amount to say, but we wish to enthuse everyone with the positive message that National Park status brings to the New Forest.

13. INTERIM CHIEF EXECUTIVE.  Since she came to the New Forest from DEFRA, Susan Carter has worked tirelessly as the Interim Chief Executive, successfully getting the New Forest National Park Authority off the ground.  She indicated from the start that she would not be considering the permanent position and she will leave us once the new incumbent takes up his/her position.  In my view, we owe Susan a great debt of gratitude.

14. CONTACTING THE NATIONAL PARK AUTHORITY.  You can contact the Authority by email at enquiries@newforestnpa.gov.uk .The main telephone number is 02380 284144 and the postal address is:
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